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Pugio fidei  

The Pugio fidei (Dagger of Faith) is the last work 
composed by Catalan Dominican Ramon Martí (Raimundus Martinus, 
d. after 1284). As the second of two anti-Jewish treatises by 
Martí (the first, Capistrum Iudaeorum, or Muzzle of the Jews, 
was completed in 1267), it was finished in 1278. It 
constitutes not only Martí’s longest and most developed work, 
but also one of the most elaborate polemical books of the 
Middle Ages. It represents the culmination of the Dominican 
interest in foreign languages (Arabic and Hebrew in 
particular) in the second half of the thirteenth century, and 
interest spearheaded by Dominican Master General and canonist 
Ramon de Penyafort (d. 1275). Following the model of the 
Disputation of Barcelona in 1263, in which the converted 
Dominican Pau Cristià (Paulus Christianus, d. 1274) argued 
that the Talmud and post-Biblical literature could be used to 
prove basic Christian beliefs to the Jews, Martí compiled 
hundreds of Talmudic and Rabbinical sources and elaborated 
many more arguments along these lines.  

The prologue claims that the work is directed “principally 
against Jews and then against Saracens and other adversaries 
of the true faith” (“principaliter contra Iudeos deinde contra 
Sarracenos et quosdam alios adversarios verae fidei”) 
(Raymundus Martinus, Pugio, 2), and the majority of the work 
is in fact directed against Jews, including a direct attack on 
Jewish ideas and traditions in the concluding chapters. The 
text is divided into three parts. The first, which cites 
widely from Muslim and Christian philosophers and seems to be 
closely linked with the Summa Contra Gentiles of Thomas 
Aquinas, deals with general dogmatic questions such as the 
nature of redemption, the existence of God and the soul, 
knowledge of God, etc. The second part is a proof of the 
Christian understanding of the Messiah based primarily on 
Jewish sources, including Bible, Talmud, Midrash, and medieval 
commentaries. Most citations are given in Hebrew (or, Aramaic, 
and in a few cases, Arabic), followed by an original Latin 
translation. The third part, which includes three sub-
sections, treats the Trinity, creation, and redemption, again 



 

mostly on the basis of Jewish proof texts cited in both 
original and translation. Martí is very concerned with the 
authenticity of his citations and the accuracy of his 
translations, arguing that by citing texts in this way, 
“Hardly will [the Jews] be able to say that [the text] is not 
thus among them” (“minime poterunt dicere, non sic haberi apud 
eos”)(4). Although the text is a virulent attack on Jewish 
belief, it also has serendipitously preserved a large sampling 
of Rabbinical and medieval Jewish writing, including some 
texts in alternate or unknown versions. 

One of Martí’s principal arguments is that the early 
Rabbis knew Jesus was the Messiah that was awaited in Jewish 
tradition and they acknowledged this truth in the Talmud and 
early Rabbinical writings, which can thus be used as proof 
texts in arguments against Jews. Nevertheless, they refused to 
accept Jesus out of a willful heresy and a denial of God and 
his teachings. Distinguishing between the Israelites of the 
Bible and the Jews of the Talmudic and medieval periods, he 
argues that the Rabbis and Iudei moderni have been justly 
punished for their infidelity with exile and diaspora.      

Twelve manuscripts copies of the Pugio are currently known 
to have survived (two from the seventeenth century). While 
both seventeenth-century manuscripts contain all three parts 
of the text and include both the Hebrew texts and their Latin 
translations, only one medieval manuscript is complete in this 
way (Paris, Bibliothèque Sainte-Geneviève ms. 1405, possibly 
an autograph copy). Two other medieval copies preserve parts 
of the original citations, while the remaining manuscripts 
preserve only parts of the Latin text. The text is best known 
in two faulty seventeenth-century printings that pieced the 
text together from incomplete manuscripts. A new critical 
edition of the text is currently in preparation. 
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Fortalitium fidei  

This work is one of the best-known Christian polemics of 
the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries. It was written between 
1458 and the early 1460s, perhaps as late as 1464, by 
Franciscan friar Alonso de Espina, an itinerant preacher who 
was also confessor to King Enrique IV of Castile. The text 
consists of five books, the first in defense and praise of 
Christianity, and the remaining books against enemies of the 
Christian faith, including, heretics (second book), Jews 
(third book), Saracens (fourth book), and demons (last book). 
Depicting these groups as armies attacking Christian belief, 
which he imagined as a “fortress of faith,” he cast his 
polemic in terms of a struggle to the death between 
Christianity and its enemies. The text is apocalyptic in tone, 
focusing on the clash of opposed groups that he believes will 
continue until Christianity’s final triumph at the last 
judgment. This conflict is vividly represented in the opening 
folio of the oldest known manuscript from 1464 (Cathedral of 
Burgo de Osma, MS 154), which depicts a giant fortress under 
attack by various nefarious enemies but also being 
successfully defended with the help of God’s angels. The rich 
manuscript images contrast sharply with the simple woodcuts 
that decorated the later printed editions.  

The text was based on Espina’s own sermons and was meant 
to serve as a source of arguments, or “weapons,” for preachers 
to use in debates with non-Christians. It cites many medieval 
and patristic sources, drawing from earlier polemics such as 
those of Abner of Burgos/Alfonso of Valladolid, Pablo de Santa 
María, and the arguments of converted Jew Hieronymus de Santa 
Fide (Jerónimo de Santa Fe) at the Jewish-Christian 
Disputation of Tortosa (1413-14). 

Despite the five-book structure, much of the work is 
directed against Jews, The third book, directed against Jews, 
is the longest of the work, and the second book, against 
heretics, focuses heavily on Jewish converts to Christianity 
(conversos) who continued their Jewish faith in secret. 
Although it has been alleged that Espina was himself a 
converted Jew, there is no evidence to support this claim. In 
fact, Espina seems to have known little or no Hebrew and to 
have collected his citations from Rabbinical writing second-
hand from other polemical authors. At the same time, his work 
lacks rhetorical sophistication and is written in a rather 



 

simple, unadorned Latin.     
Apart from the Burgo de Osma manuscript, the text survives 

in a number of later manuscripts in Latin and French, and the 
original Latin text was printed repeatedly in Strasbourg, 
Lyon, Nuremberg, and Burgos. These early printings ensured the 
widespread popularity of the work well into the sixteenth 
century. Along with the Scrutinium Scripturarum of Pablo de 
Santa María, it was a major source for later anti-Jewish 
polemical writing and argumentation.  
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Mostrador de justicia (Moreh Zedek) 

This text is the earliest surviving and most important 
work of Castilian Jewish convert to Christianity, Abner of 
Burgos (d. ca. 1347), known after his conversion around 1320 
as Alfonso of Valladolid. It is among the longest anti-Jewish 
polemical works composed in the Middle Ages, comparable to the 
length of the Pugio fidei of Ramon Martí (although 
Abner/Alfonso’s knowledge of Martí’s work is, despite their 
similarities, not at all certain). The Hebrew original is 
lost, and the work survives only in Castilian translation as 
Mostrador de justicia, preserved in a single long manuscript 
Bibliothèque Nationale de France, Ms. Espagnol 43), covering 
330 folios, over seven-hundred pages in the printed edition.  

The manuscript opens with a fascinating first-person 
narrative in which the author recounts his conversion to 
Christianity after a lengthy struggle with his faith. His 
crisis of faith began after falling asleep in a synagogue 
while in prayer and then dreaming of a “great man” who 
chastised him for his lack of faith. His dreams were recurrent 
for many years, during which time he assiduously studied 
Jewish and Muslim texts of philosophy and theology. After 
finally arriving at the truth of Christianity on the basis of 
authorities drawn from the Bible, Talmud and other Rabbinical 
and philosophical writing, he began a thirty-year career as a 
Hebrew anti-Jewish author while working as sacristan of the 
collegiate church of Valladolid.  

The text takes the form of an extended “dialogue” between 
a Christian “Teacher” (or “Mostrador,” a translation of the 
Hebrew “Moreh”) and a Jewish “Rebel” (“Rebelle,” a translation 
of the Hebrew “Mored”). After establishing that Rabbinical 
sources can be used as pro-Christian authorities, he defends 
Christian ideas of the Messiah and doctrines of the Trinity 
and Incarnation. He then specifically discusses what, 
according to his reading of Jewish sources, the Messiah was 
supposed to do and what his nature was supposed to be, and 
finally concludes that this image matches that of Jesus of 
Nazareth as understood in the Christian tradition. He 
concludes that the Jews are in error in rejecting Jesus and 
miscalculating the time of the Messiah’s coming, and that 
because of this they have forfeited God’s favor and have been 
replaced as God’s chosen people by the Christians. The 



 

progression of these very common polemical arguments 
corresponds to the order of the text’s ten long chapters.   

The most important characteristic that sets 
Abner/Alfonso’s writing apart from previous polemics is that 
he emphasizes unambiguously that he is writing for a Jewish 
readership. Not only did Abner/Alfonso write his work in 
Hebrew (making his works unique among medieval anti-Jewish 
polemics), but he also goes to great lengths to couch his 
anti-Jewish arguments in terms that would be familiar to 
Jewish readers. Through his wealth of citations, he shows a 
profound knowledge not only of major Rabbinical arguments in 
the Talmud and major Midrashim, but also of other works from 
many other periods of Jewish writing. Abner/Alfonso’s 
polemical goal was to create a compelling argument in support 
of Christianity from within Jewish tradition, using mainly 
Jewish sources as proof, writing in Hebrew, and arguing in a 
style more akin to Talmudic debate than the logical Scholastic 
order and register of many Christian polemicists.   

As a result, Abner/Alfonso’s work had a deep impact on 
subsequent Jewish polemics. The text’s survival in only one 
manuscript is not an accurate indicator of its impact, because 
Jews would have had little impetus to preserve and copy such a 
text, which most found to be very threatening.  
Abner/Alfonso’s writing was preserved and cited by later 
Christian authors such as Pablo de Santa María and Alonso de 
Espina, whose works were widely disseminated in first century 
of printing. It also provoked more direct responses from later 
Jewish authors than any other Christian polemicist of the 
later Middle Ages. 
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